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The regular monthly business meeting of the Summit Township Sewer Authority was called to order with the Pledge of Allegiance at 9:06 a.m. at the Sewer Authority Building, 8890 Old French Road, Erie, Pennsylvania.

Present: Chris Fette, Chairman; Mark Welka, Treasurer; Michael Andrus, Asst. Secretary; William C. Steff, P.E., Manager; Solicitor George Joseph, The Quinn Law Firm; Jeff Kordes, P.E., Greenman-Pedersen; Chris Hodge, Asst. Project Manager/GIS Technologist; and Caitlyn Haener-Schwab, Administrative Supervisor. Absent: Michael Rose, Vice Chairman; Laban Marsh, Secretary.
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Welka, to approve the minutes of the June 29, 2023, Regular Business Meeting. Vote 3/0.

Motion by Mr. Welka, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to approve the Treasurer’s Report as submitted to and reviewed by all Board members. Vote 3/0.
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Welka, to approve the Expenditure Report as submitted to and reviewed by all Board members. Vote 3/0.
SOLICITOR’S REPORT

Solicitor Joseph reported that he has been working with Manager Steff on the Banister Developer Agreement. The Banister Developer Agreement will be unique because it is an intermunicipal connection into Summit Township from 3301 Flower Road in McKean. Solicitor Joseph added that the next step is waiting on the receipt of information from McKean Township. 

Solicitor Joseph reported that he has been working with Manager Steff to draft proposed revisions to the Sanitary Sewer System Rules and Regulations Article VIII – Connections to System as directed by the Board at the June 29, 2023, Regular Business Meeting. 
ENGINEER’S REPORT
Engineer Kordes reported that Konzel Construction has begun restoration under the Old Perry Relief Sewer Contract 2022-01. Engineer Kordes reports that Konzel has not submitted a payment application for this meeting. Engineer Kordes reports that he has been working on the issue with the flume vault. Konzel has offered to remove and repour the concrete and Engineer Kordes is still investigating other possible solutions. Discussion ensued. 
Engineer Kordes reported that the Old Perry Relief Electrical Contract 2022-02 will require formal bidding under the PA Dept. of Labor & Industry rules. Engineer Kordes explained that after GPI contacted Geiger Electric, Keystone Electric, and Church & Murdock Electric for quotes, all three contractors declined to provide quotes because their estimates were over the quotation threshold. Engineer Kordes recommended that the Authority should advertise for bids on August 1st and August 4th, open the bids on August 28th, and award the contract at the August Regular Business Meeting. Engineer Kordes estimated that the notice to proceed could be issued in September and the completion date would be November 5, 2023. 
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Welka, to authorize the advertisement for bids for the Old Perry Highway Relief Contract 2022-02 - Electrical. Vote 3/0. 
Engineer Kordes reported that GPI is developing a punch-list under Connection Assistance Project Contract 2022-03. Konzel Construction has not yet submitted a final payment application. Engineer Kordes has worked with Manager Steff to prepare calculations for the proposed assessment of project fees. Further discussion in Manager’s Report. 
Engineer Kordes reported regarding the Oliver Road Gravity Sewer Contract #1 that Ravan Air provided data for the investigation to identify defective pipe previously installed by Terra Works. Engineer Kordes reported that GPI has plotted the data into the design plans. Manager Steff explained that Ravan did not provide data for the by-pass pumping area. Since the data set was incomplete, Ravan will have to come back. Engineer Kordes added that neither GPI nor the Authority have heard from Terra Works since the June Regular Business Meeting. Engineer Kordes advised that since the progress has become so slow, it is becoming less likely that the project will be completed this year. Engineer Kordes also advised the Board that Ravan data has revealed that manhole elevations were significantly different than expected, some varied from the plan by up to one foot. Manager Steff directed Engineer Kordes to send a letter to Terra Works and Ravan Air about the discrepancies. 
Engineer Kordes reported that the Quarterly Progress report for the Corrective Action Plan for Oliver Road has been transmitted to DEP.

Engineer Kordes reported that he is working on the third PennVest Application to draw funds on the loan approved for the Oliver Road improvement contracts. 
Engineer Kordes provided an update on the Oliver Road Pump Station Replacement Contract #3. Engineer Kordes reported that the lift station start-up was conducted on July 18, 2023. GPI will issue a certificate of substantial completion when the training is complete. Engineer Kordes reported that Ray Showman recently submitted a payment application, but it was received too late for the July meeting for review and to form a recommendation for the Board. Engineer Kordes recommends that the Board approve Change Order #4 for geocell grid material in the amount of $4,256.66 for the purpose of creating green areas at the site that can support additional driving and parking. 
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Welka, to approve Change Order #4 under the Oliver Road Pump Station Replacement Contract #3 for geocell grid in the amount of $4,256.66. Vote 3/0.

Engineer Kordes reported that he has calculated the potential for reimbursement on the National Fuel Gas sewer extension on Robison Road. Engineer Kordes estimated that the extension would result in twenty-one new connections at $6,000 each. Manager Steff explained that reimbursement agreements are effective for ten years after construction. 

MANAGER’S REPORT
Manager Steff presented the Connection Assistance Project Fee Calculation, as provided in advance to all Board Members prior to the meeting. Manager Steff explained that Options One, Two, and Three were calculated by Engineer Kordes. Option One calculated the project expenses offset by DCED grant funds only, resulting in a project fee assessment of $16,287.56 to each of the thirty-one project residents. Option Two calculated the project expenses offset by grant funds and American Rescue Plan funds, resulting in an assessment of $8,397.85 each. Option Three calculated the project expenses offset by DCED grant funds, American Rescue Plan funds, and additional subsidy from the Authority as necessary to achieve an assessment of $5,000 each. Manager Steff calculated Option Four after consultation with Chairman Fette. Manager Steff recommends Option Four because the project expenses are offset by DCED grant funds, American Rescue Plan funds, and additional subsidy from the Authority to split the difference between the estimated cost of the project and the actual final cost of the project, resulting in an assessment of $6,698.93 each. Manager Steff explained that the Option Four calculation follows the same methodology that was used to calculate the project assessment for the Dorn Road Sewer Extension Project in 2010. Manager Steff explained that Konzel has substantially completed restoration but has been slow to submit the final paperwork. Manger Steff explained that the balance due to the finish the contract is $57,117.75, but the final payment application could vary by a couple of thousand dollars based on field reports about issues that arose during restoration. Manager Steff explained that the Board has been asked to establish the project fee even though Konzel Construction has not submitted a final payment application because the Authority has heard from several residents that are eager to connect before the season ends. Discussion ensued. 
Motion by Mr. Welka, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to establish the project fee in the amount of $6,698.93 and authorize assessment to each property owner in the Connection Assistance Project. Vote 3/0. 
Manager Steff presented Quality Standards for Individual Grinder Pumps for connections made under the Connection Assistance Project. Manager Steff reported that the language presented to the Board will be included in the recommended changes to the Rules and Regulations that will be presented to the Board for approval in the future. Manager Steff requested Board approval of new standards for individual grinder pumps for connections made under the Connection Assistance Project. 

Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Welka, to adopt Quality Standards for Individual Grinder Pumps for connections made under the Connection Assistance Project. Vote 3/0. 

Manager Steff reported that the system is ready for residents under the Connection Assistance Project to connect. Manager Steff recommended that the Board authorize the Authority to issue notices to connect, which will provide the residents with a deadline to connect within one year. 
Motion by Mr. Welka, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to authorize the issuance of Notices to Connect to the thirty-one properties in the Connection Assistance Project. Vote 3/0. 

Manager Steff reported that the applications for grants under the PA Dept. of Community and Economic Development regarding the Route 97 Surge Detention Facility and the Route 99, Hershey, Hamot Sanitary Sewer Extension are still pending. Manager Steff reports that the grant awards are on the agenda for the September 19, 2023, meeting of the Commonwealth Finance Authority. 
NEW BUSINESS 
With no further business to come before the Board, Mr. Andrus motioned to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Welka. Vote 3/0.
Chairman Fette adjourned the meeting at 10:50 a.m.
Respectfully submitted by,
Caitlyn Haener-Schwab
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